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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 8, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 12, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 13, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to his neck,

shoulder, and back on June 23, 2010.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$500 for temporary total disability and 4375 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Temporary total disability from January 6, 2011, to June 2,

2011.

2. Permanent disability in the form of anatomical impairment

rating.

3. Wage loss.

4. Attorney fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that he is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits from on or
about January 6, 2011 until on or about June
2, 2011.

The Claimant contends that he is entitled to
permanent disability benefits in an amount to
be determined by the Commission.

The Claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that they have paid
appropriate benefits.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a sixty-two-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent on June 23, 2010, when he sustained

an admittedly compensable injury to his neck, shoulder, and back.

At the hearing, in this matter, the claimant gave the following

testimony about his injuries and initial treatment:
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“Q. Mr. Cantrell, will you briefly explain
how you got injured back in June of 2010?

A. I when up – went to a job in Waldron and
this slab was covered with vizqueen and I
didn’t know that they’d formed these column
holes out, but they covered it with vizqueen
and we were to uncover it and cure it with
water, spray it with water and then cover it
back up.  Well, there was rocks and wood and
stuff laying out on this slab and we carried
the wood off, not knowing the holes was there
I stepped in one of the holes and I hurt
myself, my neck and my back.

Q. Now the records indicate that you hurt
neck, your back, and your right shoulder, is
that correct?

A. Well, it was actually my left knee.

Q. Well, have you not had any treatment for
your shoulder?

A. Yes, sir.  They x-rayed my shoulder cause
the pain on my neck was going down my shoulder
into my arm.

Q. Okay, alright.  What doctor did you see
after this accident?

A. I seen Doctor Slabbert the day after the
accident and he referred me to a neurologist,
Doctor Queeney.”

Medical records indicate that the claimant began to see Dr.

Christian Slabbert on June 24, 2010.  The progress note from that

visit gives an assessment of back pain lumbar and back pain

cervical.  The claimant was to follow up the following week and x-

rays were completed on the claimant’s chest, knee, ribs, and

cervical spine.

On July 1, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Slabbert

for follow up.  That medical record does indicate that the claimant
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had lower back surgery in 1987 performed by Dr. Michael Brown.  The

progress report also indicates that Dr. Slabbert wants the claimant

to have a CT of the cervical spine.  At that time, Dr. Slabbert

indicates that the claimant should follow up in one week.

On July 8, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Slabbert.

The subjective portion of the progress note states:

“This 60 yr old male presents for follow up
neck discomfort, also now left leg and low
back discomfort-was knocked into by Labrador
two days ago-has new scrap right forearm.”

That medical report also indicates that the claimant’s CT scan of

his cervical spine is scheduled for “Monday.”

On July 15, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Slabbert.

The medical record states:

“Pt in for w/c recheck and discuss CT scan
results.  Feels about the same-may have eased
up some.  Sleep last night for about two hrs.”

The review lab/x-rays, reports section of the progress note from

the claimant’s 7/15/10 visit with Dr. Slabbert which is found at

Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Page 13, states:

“Review CT scan c spin compare to previous CT
done at SEMMC.”

On July 23, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Slabbert.

A portion of the progress note from that visit states:

“Pt in for w/c recheck-states some better-
noted drove himself here.  Had physical
therapy this morning-seemed to help.  States
still bad popping in left knee, left arm jerks
when coughs, pain neck and left shoulder and
low back pain continues.”

The review lab/x-rays, report section of that report found at

Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Page 15, states:
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“Review CT scan report-comparison shows
essentially no change from previous discussed
MRI.  Pt says cannot tolerate MRI-breathing
claustrophobia.”

The report also indicates that the claimant has been referred by

Dr. Slabbert to Dr. Queeney at the Arkansas River Valley

Musculoskeletal Center for a neck and back evaluation.

On July 29, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Joseph Queeney.

Following are the history of present illness, radiological

impressions, and recommendation portions from the medical report of

that visit:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: This is a 62-
year-old right handed male who is referred by
Dr. Slabbert for surgical evaluation of neck
pain and left upper extremity pain. Apparently
this began suddenly in June, 2010. He was
carrying something of heavy equipment and fell
and stepped into a hole. He has had neck pain
and problems with his left arm before when he
fell out of his truck in 2009. Apparently this
was treated well with conservative treatment.
His pain is primarily in his posterior
cervical region.  This will radiate down the
back of his left arm and he will experience
numbness in the entire left hand with Valsalva
maneuvers. He notes that the neck pain comes
and goes. It is relieved with hot bath, lying
down and change in position. The arm pain
comes and goes. It is exacerbated by an
increase in his neck pain as well as Valsalva
maneuvers and is relieved with change in
position. He does have reproduction of both
the neck and the arm pain with Valsalva
maneuvers. He has had about five sets of
physical therapy. This helped some. He has not
had any antiinflammatory medications. He tried
Flexeril. This does not help. Some it does
help. He has not had any epidurals. No
bracing. No TENS unit. He has had no other
surgical opinions. Denies bowel or bladder
dysfunction. “

RADIOLOGICAL: I did have the opportunity to
review the plain films performed at River
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Valley Musculoskeletal Center. This does show
limited examination of the lower cervical
segments. He does have some arthritic changes.
I have reviewed a non-contrasted CT scan
performed of the cervical spine without
contrast. This was done at Prime Medical
Imaging. This does show arthritic changes at
C3-4, C4-5, C5-6, and to a lesser extent at
C6-7.  Axial images show varying degrees of
exit foraminal stenosis, probably the worst at
the C6-7 level bilaterally.

IMPRESSION: Cervical brachialgia.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I had a long discussion with
the patient regarding the findings. I informed
him that we should try to get some better
diagnostic information in the form of an MRI
scan. He states he cannot lie flat for an MRI
scan because it affects his breathing. He also
has increased secretions that requires him to
swallow all the time. The next option would be
to go ahead and proceed with a myelogram, post
myelograph CT scan. I described this to him.
He states he has a phobia of needles. I did
talk about performing an intercervical
diskectomy on him with current information. He
states that he is not really interested in any
surgery. He states that his lungs probably
will not handle it. In light of this, my hands
are really tied as far as anything to offer
him. I think that probably what we can do is
go ahead and give him some antiinflammatory
medications, some muscle relaxers as well as
some more physical therapy. I will see him
back here in about three weeks and we will see
where he is at. I discussed this with him in
great detail. His questions have been
answered.”

On August 19, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Queeney.  In Dr. Queeney’s medical report from that visit he

indicates that the claimant was there for follow up and that he has

tried the medications and physical therapy three times a week for

three weeks and it did not help at all.  The medical report also
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indicates that the claimant again complained of some upper left

extremity pain.  In his report Dr. Queeney states:

“I have again informed him that at this point
my hands are tied.  I do not know whether or
not he would benefit from an operation.  We
will need further diagnostic information and
we cannot get it.  I think probably what I
would have to order on him is going to be a
mylogram, post mylograph CT scan as well as an
EMG/MCV of both upper extremities since his
exam is non physiological and since he had a
CT scan performed without contrast.  He states
that he cannot really make a decision at this
point in time.  This has been documented by
the military since 1968 he has permission from
US Government not to have oversees shots.
Instead they used a gun on him, apparently a
vaccination gun.”

In the plan portion of that same medical record Dr. Queeney states:

“At this point in time, apparently I really do
not have anything to do for him.  If he does
not want to have surgery or further diagnostic
testing that is fine.  He can follow up with
Dr. Slabbert for further nonsurgical
management of this but if he wants to see if
we can do surgery on this we will probably
need to take this further.”

On July 30, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Slabbert.

A progress report from that visit states, in part, as follows:

“Pt in for w/c injury recheck.  Doing little
better-unsure if just used to pain.  Saw Dr.
Queeney yesterday-started on Norflex and
Mobic.  New pt order also given-traction 3x
weekly.  Sees Dr. Queeney in 3 weeks for
recheck.”

Dr. Slabbert also indicates that the claimant is there to discuss

his visit with Dr. Queeney the previous day and indicates that they

will see the effect of Dr. Queeney’s treatment and that Dr. Queeney

should advise if the claimant can return to work.
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On September 8, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Slabbert.  The progress report from that visit states:

“Pt in for w/c follow up requested by
Travelers since release from Dr. Queeney’s
care.  Pt was advised he would need surgery-pt
has declined surgery at this time wanting
second opinion.  Physical therapy is helping-
he has 3x weekly at Total still having pain in
neck and top of left shoulder-down to lt
elbow.”

The progress note from that visit also states in the patient

education portion:

“Needs further testing discussed with patient
that some improvement with PT but that
suggested mylogram, CT nerve conduction
studies.  Pt will consider has fear breathing
issues may worsen also discussed second
opinion but this would probably also entail
further workup.”

On September 29, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Slabbert.  The progress note from that visit states:

“Pt in for w/c recheck on back, neck and Lt
knee.  Pt has finished physical therapy as of
yesterday-helped w/neck pain but made back
pain worse Lt knee popping every time he walks
today pain is about a 6.”

The progress note also indicates that the claimant has an

appointment with a neurosurgeon in Fayetteville.

On October 19, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. James

Blankenship at the Neurosurgery Spine Center in Fayetteville,

Arkansas.  At that time, the medical record reflects that the

claimant’s chief complaint is lower back, left buttock, and left

anterior thigh pain.  Following is the history of present illness

of Dr. Blankenship’s report from his examination of the claimant

along with a portion of his recommendations:
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“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Mr. Cantrell
readily admitted to me that he has had surgery
in his lower back back (sic) in 1987. He
states that this was done for lower back and
bilateral lower extremity pain.  The gentleman
states that he did well after that although he
took off a year but was back working and doing
concrete work. He also readily admitted that
he saw his family physician intermittently for
lower back pain but had not seen him for quite
some time prior to this injury. He states that
he was injured on June 23 of this year. He was
carrying two cinder blocks when he stepped in
a hole striking the shin and the right leg and
then catching his knee on the left with
twisting. Although his primary pain was in his
ribcage where he got poked with a PVC pipe and
his bleeding shin and his knee, later that
night, he began to notice the neck, lower
back, and anterior thigh pain. The patient
relates that he underwent 20 visits of
physical therapy. His neck and left shoudler
pain got better with therapy with some
traction but it caused some significant
headaches. He was unable to have any lumbar
therapy, he states, because the traction was
painful but he really didn’t have any other
attempts to get his pain under any better
control. He has had no other treatment. He
also has refused to get an MRI because he
cannot lie down for it and he is scared to
death of needles. After further discussion, he
is going to think a little bit about whether
he would be willing to get an MRI if we could
sedate him.

...I have reviewed his records in their
entirety.  I have reviewed his physical
therapy and clinic notes which corroborate the
type of therapy that he had. I have also
reviewed his records from Dr. Christian
Slabbert that also corroborate the gentleman’s
story. He was evaluated by Dr. Queenie on July
29 of 2010. His clinical history is consistent
with my examination and findings. Dr. Queenie
felt that he had a cervical radiculopathy. He
sent him for a CT san which I have reviewed.
His CT scan was read out as showing some disk
space narrowing at C5-C6 and spurring and mild
disk space narrowing at C3-C4 and C4-C5.
Although our CT scanning technology has gotten
significantly better, given the gentleman’s
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girth and the quality of this CT scan even
with reconstructions, it is impossible on the
axial images to state whether the gentleman
may or may not have a disk herniation that
would explain his C5 and C6 radicular
findings.

Based upon a review of his records, I still am
at the point where my recommendation stands
that he needs an MRI, and he is willing to get
this with sedation.”

Included in Dr. Blankenship’s medical reported dated October

19, 2010, from his examination of the claimant is a series of

answers to questions.  Those questions were forwarded to him from

the respondents.  Following are a portion of those answers

specifically answer 1, 3, 5, 6, 7, and 10:

“1. The diagnosis, history of injury, and pre-
existing conditions have all been addressed in
the history and physical examination. Although
the gentleman did have a previous laminectomy
and has had back problems, he was functioning
as a concrete man doing heavy manual labor
without restrictions. It is my opinion,
therefore, that his current need for treatment
for his neck, shoulder, and lower back are all
directly related to his work injury. He
certainly did have a pre-existing injury but
these do not override his injury...

 3. At present, he is not able to work at his
usual occupation. At present also given the
significant deconditioning and pain that he is
in, I do not feel that he is able to return to
any type of work that he would be able to do
until he is better treated...

 5. I do think continued treatment is
reasonable and of medical necessity.

6. My recommendation would be that the
gentleman get an MRI under conscious sedation.
Although the question of a standing MRI was
raised, the gentleman is in enough pain that
he is not going to be able to stand stationary
long enough for an MRI. It is going to be that
same problem that we incurred. I have
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discussed this with the patient and told him
that oral sedation under the auspices of an
anesthetist at the hospital can be done but he
needs to understand that if this is not
successful, IV sedation may be needed. He is
in agreement to try this now.

7. I cannot state with any reasonable degree
of medical certainty his functional impairment
at present as a result of the fact that we do
not have a working diagnosis other than what
is noted on his clinical examination...

10. The patient has refused further work up
and diagnostic procedures. I have discussed
this with him and he is willing to at least
attempt to do an MRI with conscious sedation.
Once this is done, I will be happy to review
those MRI’s and formulate a better long-term
treatment plan. If, in fact, he is unable to
get this and refuses further workup, then he
would be at MMI since nothing else could be
done for him, and I will be happy to address
the patient’s permanent restrictions at that
time.” 

On May 26, 2011, the claimant underwent an MRI scan of the

lumbar spine.  Following are the impressions from that MRI scan of

the lumbar spine:

“IMPRESSION:

1. Multilevel spondylosis with degenerative
changes and facet arthropathy. This results in
multiple levels of mild lateral recess
stenosis and neural foraminal narrowing as
described in the narrative.

2. Sagittal and coronal plane imbalance as
described in the narrative.

3. Abdominal aortic aneurysm.”

The claimant also had an MRI scan of the cervical spine on May

26, 2011.  Following are the impressions from that scan:

“1. Multilevel spondylosis.  There is
resulting severe bilateral neural foraminal
narrowing at C5-c6 and c6-C7.
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2. Sagittal plane imbalance as descried in the
narrative.”

On June 2, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Blankenship at the Neurosurgery Spine Center in Fayetteville,

Arkansas.  In the impression portion of that clinic note Dr.

Blankenship states:

“First of all, I have told the gentleman
concerning his neck, he does have some
significant mechanical neck pain.  He also has
had bilateral neuroforaminal narrowing and
channel stenosis at C5-C6 that could explain
some of the hand weakness that he is having.
Although this does appear to be mostly
spondylotic in nature, it still does not
change the fact that his symptoms all arose
from his injury.  He also has a shoulder
injury with an MRI demonstrating some
supraspinatus tendinitis.  Concerning his
lower back pain, he has had surgery before but
once again, did extremely well from that
surgery.  He has significant sagittal and
corneal plain imbalance on his MRI of his
lumbar spine.  Without the gadolinium
enhancement, it is difficult to really
determine what levels he had surgery on
previously.  Given his size and a little
motion artifact, the axel images are somewhat
grainy.  He does appear to have multiple level
lateral disc protrusions that certainly could
explain his leg pain.”

The medical record from Dr. Blankenship also indicates that he

gave the claimant several recommendations including seeing Wes Cox

for evaluation of his shoulder.  Dr. Blankenship recommended

aggressive active physical therapy for his shoulder, neck and

lumbar spine with someone in Van Buren, Arkansas and recommended

him to see Dr. David Cannon for an evaluation with Dr. Cannon

considering injections in his neck and lower back.  Dr. Blankenship

also discussed changes in the claimant’s prescription medications
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at that time.  In an addendum portion of that medical record Dr.

Blankenship states:

“He is either going to get into physical
therapy aggressively with Brady, have an
evaluation by Dr. Cannon and a discussion of
possible injections and an appointment made,
if his workers’ compensation carrier will
authorize it, with Dr. Cox or we are not going
to be able to treat him.  He stated he
understood all of that and he would let us
know.”

On a separate page apparently attached to that medical report Dr.

Blankenship also adds another addendum which states:

“The gentleman has had a laminectomy
previously.  He does not have any significant
laminectomy defects, but this was done in the
1980s.  He refused gadolinium enhancement.”

The claimant, in this matter, has asked the Commission to

consider his entitlement to temporary total disability benefits

from January 6, 2011, to June 2, 2011.  The claimant has also asked

the Commission to consider anatomical impairment ratings for his

admittedly compensable injuries and the claimant’s entitlement to

wage loss disability.

The claimant gave testimony in this matter concerning several

issues that developed with his medical treatment.  Those issues

seem to have revolved around the claimant’s refusal to follow the

directions of medical providers.  The claimant testified that he

was unable to travel to Fayetteville and Van Buren, Arkansas, due

to his physical condition.  In review of the medical records, I do

not find this testimony to be credible.  The claimant also

testified that he was afraid of receiving shots with a needle.  The

claimant testified that when he was getting his oversees shots for
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the military that they performed the shots through the use of some

type of injection gun instead of regular needles.  The medical

records and the claimant himself support the notion that the

claimant has systematically refused to be given shots with needles

even if that shot was necessary to perform diagnostic testing on

the claimant to render sound recommendations and advise as to his

medical condition.

The claimant also testified that he would not be able to lie

down for an MRI due to a breathing condition; however, Dr.

Blankenship was able to convince the claimant to do so under some

form of light sedation.  Although the claimant did not allow a shot

to be given so that contrast could be shown in the MRI giving a

more clear picture of his difficulties.  The claimant testified

about different complaints and difficulties he associates with his

compensable injury.  Given the claimant’s testimony as a whole, I

do not find the claimant to be credible.  It appears that the

claimant, on several occasions, refused to allow medical providers

to perform reasonable procedures on him that would allow for

diagnostic testing to reveal underlying difficulties or that would

aid the claimant in his recovery.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from January 6,

2011, to June 2, 2011.  As it has been previously noted in the

medical records, Dr. Queeney was unable to offer the claimant any

treatment after his few initial visits due to the claimant’s

refusal to take on the recommendations of Dr. Queeney which
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included that of surgical intervention.  However, the claimant was

eventually seen by Dr. Blankenship.  Dr. Blankenship, on June 2,

2011, indicates that the claimant would let him know if he was

going to undergo the recommendations of Dr. Blankenship.  One of

those recommendations was to have physical therapy performed in Van

Buren, Arkansas.  The claimant testified that the trip from his

home was somewhere around 30 miles to the physical therapy center

in Van Buren and he was unable or unwilling to make that trip.  I

again find his testimony not to be credible in that he did not have

the ability to make that type of trip.

The claimant’s temporary total disability benefits be granted

from January 6, 2011, to June 2, 2011; however, he is not entitled

to any more temporary total disability after June 2, 2011, when Dr.

Blankenship gave him the recommendations and found that he could do

no more if the claimant could not follow them from that date.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to provide an

anatomical impairment rating for his admittedly compensable

injuries.  In review of all the medical evidence in this matter and

the claimant’s testimony, I do not find that the claimant has

proven the existence of anatomical impairment.  The claimant had

several opportunities to undergo reasonable medical testing that

could have helped to reveal issues related to his compensable

injury and how those issues may or may not have affected permanent

impairment.  It is the claimant’s burden to prove the existence of

permanent impairment and I find that he has failed to meet that

burden.
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The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to wage loss in this matter.  In that I have been

unable to find that the claimant has permanent impairment, I am

also unable to find that the claimant has suffered wage loss

disability.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 12, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 13, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

January 6, 2011, to June 2, 2011.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he his entitlement to permanent partial disability in

the form of an anatomical impairment rating or wage loss.

4. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee

commiserate with the benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act.
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ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from January 6, 2011, to June 2, 2011.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


